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توثيق مصدوقية مقياس الكفاءة الذاتية العامة لدى الشابات القطَريات  
  

أليس آن كراندل، حنان عبد الرحيم، كاثرين يونت

  

: إن مقياس الكفاءة الذاتية العامة (GSES) هو مقياس لمعتقدات الناس حول قدرتهمالخلاصة
على التعامل مع متطلبات الحياة. وقد تكون للفعالية الذاتية أهمية خاصة في المراحل
الانتقالية؛ كما هو الحال في مرحلة المراهقة المتأخرة، عندما يقدم الشباب على اتخاذ
القرارات التي من شأنها أن تؤثر على حياتهم في مرحلة البلوغ. وقد هدفنا في هذه الدراسة
إلى توثيق مصدوقية مقياس الكفاءة الذاتية العامة لدى 355 شابة قطرية تزيد أعمارهن على
18 سنة، وقد أنهين السنة الأخيرة من المرحلة الثانوية. فأجرينا تحليلات استكشافية
وتوكيدية للعوامل من أجل تقييم أبعاد المقياس. فكانت صلاحية النموذج النهائي مقبولة
(الجذر الوسطي لمربع الخطأ يقارب

  

= 0.07، مؤشر الصلاحية المقارن = 1.00، مؤشر تاكر لويس = 0.99)، مما يؤكد أنه مقياس
للكفاءة الذاتية ذو بعد واحد. إن المقياس القطَري للكفاءة الذاتية العامة باللغة
العربية الفصحى يعتبر أداة موثوقة لقياس الكفاءة الذاتية العامة لدى الشابات
القطَريات.

  

ABSTRACT The General Self-Efficacy Scale (GSES) is a measure of people’s beliefs about
their capacity to cope with life’s demands. Self-efficacy may be particularly relevant in
transitional stages such as in late adolescence, when young people make decisions that will
impact their adult lives. In the present study, we aimed to validate an Arabic version of GSES
among 355 Qatari young women aged 18+ years and finishing their final year of high school.
We conducted exploratory and confirmatory factor analyses to assess the scale dimensionality.
The final model fit was adequate (root mean square error of approximation = 0.07, comparative
fit index = 1.00, Tucker–Lewis index = 0.99), confirming a unidimensional self-efficacy measure.
The Qatari Standard Arabic GSES is a reliable tool for measuring general self-efficacy among
young Qatari women.
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femmes qataries
  

RÉSUMÉ L’Échelle d'efficacité personnelle générale mesure la conviction des personnes à
avoir la capacité de faire face aux aléas de la vie. Le sentiment d'’efficacité personnelle peut
être particulièrement pertinent lors de phases de transition telles que la fin de l’adolescence,
lorsque les jeunes gens prennent des décisions qui affecteront leur vie d’adulte. Dans la
présente étude, nous avions pour objectif la validation d'une version en langue arabe de
l’échelle auprès de 355 jeunes femmes qataries âgées de 18 ans ou plus et en dernière année
de secondaire. Nous avons mené des analyses factorielles exploratoires et de confirmation
pour évaluer les dimensions de l’échelle. L’ajustement du modèle final était approprié (erreur
quadratique moyenne de l’approximation = 0,07 ; indice comparatif d’ajustement = 1,00 ; indice
de Tucker-Lewis = 0,99) confirmant une mesure unidimensionnelle du sentiment d'efficacité
personnelle. L’Échelle d'efficacité personnelle en arabe standard du Qatar est fiable pour
mesurer l’efficacité personnelle générale chez des jeunes femmes qataries.
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  Introduction
  

Self-efficacy, a core aspect of social–cognitive theory, refers to “people’s beliefs about their
capabilities to exercise control over their own level of functioning and over events that affect
their lives” (1). These beliefs influence a person’s motivation and may be the most important
factors for determining behaviour (2). Self-efficacy is not the objective ability of an individual,
rather it captures an individual’s perception of their performance capability (3). Those with high
self-efficacy tend to select, create and transform their environmental circumstances more
actively than those with lower levels of self-efficacy (4).
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Self-efficacy is an under-studied area of research in Qatar and has important implications for
young women as they transition into adulthood. Perceived self-efficacy is important in
determining aspirations and behaviours such as those for work, schooling and family formation
(5). For example, in Qatar, historically women who have been engaged in the labour force have
been employed in “feminized” occupations (e.g. clerical jobs or jobs in education and health
care) (6). Opportunities to engage in “non-traditional” occupations that have been historically
staffed by men (e.g. engineering, technology and leadership positions) have been socially
devalued (6,7). However, based on

  

social–cognitive theory, women with high self-efficacy could aspire to and achieve goals for
non-traditional occupations, despite barriers that shape the larger environment.

  

The General Self-Efficacy Scale (GSES) was first developed in 1979 in German by Jerusalem
and Schwarzer. The original 20-item scale was reduced to 10 items in 1981 and is now
available in 33 languages (5). The scale is designed to assess a person’s optimistic self-beliefs
used to cope with life’s demands; it does not assess coping and adaptation for specific
behaviours. Self-efficacy is typically referenced in relation to specific tasks, but high self-efficacy
on one task is thought to generalize to other tasks (1,8,9).

  

The GSES has been used in numerous studies and has been validated as a unidimensional
construct for adults (including adolescents) in several single- (10) and multi-country studies
(8,11–14). An Arabic version of the scale has been validated in the Syrian Arab Republic among
individuals aged 12–94 years old (8,12). Metric invariance and partial scalar invariance have
been satisfied across countries (13,14).

  

To our knowledge, the Qatari Standard Arabic version of the GSES has not been validated nor
has it been validated specifically with a late adolescent and young adult population. Here, we
assessed general self-efficacy among Qatari women in the 12th grade who were at least 18
years old. We hypothesized that the scale would be unidimensional in this population. If the
scale were validated it would provide us with the opportunity to look at young women’s
self-efficacy as they transition into adulthood.

  Methods
  Setting
  

There is increasing recognition in Qatar, a nation of approximately 2 million people (15), that
women’s participation in the labour market is necessary to maintain its fast-growing economy.
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Currently, about 36% of women participate in the labour force, a figure which is low compared
with neighbouring countries (6). Although their labour force participation is low, women
outnumber men in undergraduate university enrolment by a scale of 3 to 1 (16). However,
women disproportionately major in the arts and humanities, majors that are not in alignment with
jobs in the fastest growing areas of the Qatari economy: telecommunications, transportation and
business (6). Young women’s general self-efficacy may impact their beliefs about their ability to
perform in jobs that men historically have staffed, and thus it may play a strong role in young
women’s choice of occupation. The validation of the GSES among young women in Qatar is
necessary in order to test in subsequent studies the relationship between young women’s
self-efficacy and their aspirations for education, work and marriage.

  Sample
  

The participants were 369 female, Qatari students in the 12th grade of secondary school,
ranging in age from 18–23 years. The students came from 29 schools throughout Qatar. All
eligible women (enrolled in the 12th grade, at least 18 years old and never married) were invited
to participate. Data collection was carried out in the schools via computer-assisted
self-interview.

  

Before beginning the survey, the women provided their informed consent. They were told that
the purpose of the survey was to learn how parents and other kin influence the participation of
young women in the labour force. Respondents were not compensated for completing the
survey.

  

Response rates varied by school, with a total response rate of approximately 59%, based on the
available school records for the total number of eligible students. Of the 369 participants, 14 did
not respond to the self-efficacy questions; the final sample for this analysis included 355 Qatari
young women. The average age of participants was 18.6 years and 79% of respondents’
mothers and 82% of fathers had received at least some schooling.

  Measure
  

The GSES comprises 10 items rated on a scale of 1 (not at all true) to 4 (exactly true) (5).
Sample items include: “I can manage to solve difficult problems if I try hard enough” and “If I am
in trouble, I can usually think of a solution”. The scale was translated into Qatari Standard
Arabic by a professional translator, and the translation was reviewed by 2 researchers.

  Data analysis
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To test the factor structure of the GSES among young women in Qatar, we conducted
exploratory and confirmatory factor analyses with robust weighted least squares estimation
using Mplus, version 7.17 (17). We performed the exploratory factor analyses on a random
split-half sample (n = 178), running sequential 1–3 factor models. To compare exploratory factor
analyses models, we conducted exploratory structural equation modelling and calculated the
chi-squared difference test.

  

We then performed the confirmatory factor analyses on the other random split-half (to provide a
subsample independent from the exploratory factor analyses subsample) (18). Adequate model
fit was indicated by a comparative fit index (CFI) and Tucker–Lewis index (TLI) > 0.90, a root
mean square error of approximation (RMSEA)   Results
  

Table 1  shows the item mean scores for the exploratory factor analyses, confirmatory factor
analyses and the full sample. Item means ranged from 2.69 to 2.98 in the full sample. The
internal consistency for the total sample was α = 0.95. All items were left (negatively) skewed
and had kurtosis   

In the exploratory factor analyses, fit indices for the 1-, 2- and 3-factor models were all adequate
based on the CFI and TLI, but poor based on the RMSEA. Chi-squared difference tests were
computed to compare the 3-factor and 2-factor models with the 1-factor model. Based on these
tests, the 3-factor and 2-factor models fitted the data better than the 1-factor model (chi-squared
difference tests for the 3-factor model versus 1-factor model: χ2 = 266.58, P Table 2).

  

We chose to confirm the 1-factor model (RMSEA = 0.23, CFI = 0.96, TLI = 0.95) for the
following reasons. First, we felt that the similarities in semantics among some items resulted in
additional factors in the exploratory factor analyses solution that were not substantive latent
variables. The factor structure might be better modelled by correlating the error terms on similar
items in a 1-factor solution. A limitation of exploratory factor analyses is that correlated errors
cannot be specified. Due to this limitation, the source of covariation among items (such as
similarly worded indicators or method effects) may manifest as additional factors even though
the covariation is not due to substantive latent variables (20). Secondly, factor loadings for each
of the 10 items using a 1-factor model were high (> 0.75). Thirdly the eigenvalue for a 1-factor
structure was 7.62 while the 2-factor eigenvalue was   

We next correlated 9 residual error terms on similarly worded items. The first 3 items of the
GSES, included semantics that focused on the problem-solving aspects of self-efficacy; the last
4 items included semantics relating to the coping aspect of self-efficacy. In the first 3 items
(A–C), the semantics focus on an individual’s ability to problem solve due to their determination
or effort (item A: “manage to solve” and “try hard enough”; item B: “find means and ways”; item
C: “stick to my aims”). The last 4 items (G–J) focus on the respondent’s awareness of their
coping abilities or belief that “I can cope with this” (item G: “rely on coping abilities”; item H: “find
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solutions”; item I: “think of solution”; item J: “handle”). Items D, E, and F are a mix of these 2
aspects of self-efficacy. The correlation of these error terms was based on reviewing the
semantics of the items for similarities along with assessing the modification indices generated in
Mplus. These modification indices verified our study of item similarity and dissimilarity. Thus, it
made substantive sense to correlate the residual error terms of the first 3 items and of the last 4
items (19). The resulting model fit was adequate (RMSEA= 0.07, CFI = 1.00, TLI = 0.99),
confirming a unidimensional self-efficacy measure.

  

Table 3  displays the results of the Geomin-rotated 1-factor exploratory factor analyses model
and the 1-factor confirmatory factor analyses model. Factor loadings ranged from 0.79 to 0.95 in
the EFA and from 0.69 to 0.97 (with 9 residual error terms on similar items correlated) in the
CFA.

  Discussion
  

The current study provides evidence that the Arabic version of the GSES is a reliable tool to
measure general self-efficacy among young Qatari women in secondary school. In line with
other studies and our hypothesis, this analysis supports a unidimensional measure of
self-efficacy (8,12).

  

Item mean scores, which ranged from 2.69 to 2.98, were similar to those of other countries in
the Eastern Mediterranean Region (8), including the Syrian Arab Republic (2.48 to 3.16) and the
Islamic Republic of Iran (2.78 to 3.47), and also those in the United States of America (USA)
(2.59 to 3.33). The range in item means in Qatar was narrower, however, perhaps reflecting our
more homogenous sample, comprising only women aged 18–23 years who were in their final
year of high school. The internal consistency of the scale among Qatari young women (0.95)
was comparable, but higher than in other countries where the scale has been validated. For
example, in the scale validation that Schwarzer et al. carried out in 14 countries the internal
consistency ranged from 0.78 in the Greek version to 0.91 in the Japanese version (12). Item
mean scores and the internal consistency of the scale further suggests that self-efficacy is a
valid construct among Qatari young women.

  

Young women’s self-efficacy may influence their choice of career. Assessing the relationship
between young women’s self-efficacy and their career aspirations is an important next step to
understand young Qatari women’s aspirations for schooling as well as for work. To our
knowledge, this question has not been studied previously in Qatar, and few studies have
assessed this question internationally. In a study of 123 university students in the USA,
researchers assessed the association between young women’s task-specific self-efficacy and
their choice of a leadership versus a team-member career (21). Young women with higher
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self-efficacy were more likely to choose leadership careers over team-member careers than
were young women with lower self-efficacy. While task-specific self-efficacy is more likely to
predict career choices, general self-efficacy may also be predictive of young women’s perceived
career options. Further research that explores this association and that validates a task-specific
self-efficacy scale in Qatar is warranted.

  

One limitation of the current study was that the response rate in the schools was lower than
previous school-based studies in Qatar and elsewhere in the region (22,23), although it was
comparable to some school-based surveys carried out in the USA (24,25). The survey was
conducted near the end of the school year, when students were taking examinations, which
may have contributed to response rates lower than in previous surveys. This was a census
sample with differential rates of participation by schools, and we do not have information about
those who did not choose to participate and whether they had significantly different
characteristics from those who did participate. These limitations notwithstanding, the results
validate the GSES as a unidimensional measure of self-efficacy and a reliable tool for
measuring general self-efficacy among young women in Qatar.
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